
Friday, October 1, 2004: (St. Therese of Lisieux) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you rich, juicy foods 
to represent the heavenly food that I give you at My Eucharistic 
banquet.  This is the year of the Eucharist as proclaimed by My 
Pope Son, John Paul II.  I give you My bread as My Body to eat 
and the wine as My Blood to drink.  This heavenly food is your 
spiritual nourishment to sustain your soul against all the 
temptations of the devil.  All, who partake of My Eucharistic 
meal,  are joined in My Mystical Body and are one with Me in 
body and spirit.  Give glory and praise to Me in your Adoration 
services.  My adorers are My special servants of My Light of 
grace.  Keep close to Me in My sacraments and you will be 
preparing to be with Me in My everlasting banquet in heaven.” 
 
Saturday, October 2, 2004: (Guardian Angels) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am feeling all of your pains, 
heavy feelings, and stress in your lives.  As you go through 
life, focus on My crucifix and you can understand how much I 
suffered on the cross for each one of you.  Even today, I am 
still taking on your pains and sins.  Do not feel that you are 
alone in this life because My love reaches out to help you.  
Just call on Me at any time and I will bestow My graces upon you 
in your troubles.  Many times you will be tested by the trials 
of this life as everyone will face struggles with jobs, problems 
in marriages, sicknesses, loss of faith in family members, and 
even death of your loved ones.  Call on My grace to support you 
both in good times and hard times.  Do not despair or be angry 
with Me because of your trials, but have faith that everything 
happens in your life as a cleansing and an opportunity to grow 
spiritually.  If you never were tested, it would be hard to know 
how much you love Me or the world.  At times like Job, you may 
be stripped of things or even of loved ones.  Keep strong in 
your daily prayers and close to Me in My sacraments.  It is the 
destination of your soul that is most important in your life.  
Keep struggling and working for your perfection in this life by 
stripping your earthly desires and replacing them with heavenly 
desires.  Work every day on bringing your soul to heaven and 
evangelizing those souls around you to heaven also.” 
 Mark said: “I am Mark and I stand before God and I am 
watching over you and guiding you.  You are called as a soldier 
in God’s holy army as you go out evangelizing souls for God.  
Yet, when you do this mission, you are doing nothing more than 
the duty that is expected of God’s servants.  You are giving up 
everything to God in your daily consecration.  Remember that to 
whom much is given, much will be expected.  You have been given 
many gifts from God and you are to use them whenever you are 
asked.  Give praise, glory, and thanks to God for all that He is 



doing in your life.  Wait for Him and follow Him wherever He 
leads you.  Your strength comes from your Masses, Communions, 
your rosaries, and your hours of Adoration of the Blessed 
Sacrament.  Continue your service and you will be greatly 
rewarded.  You will be held accountable for all of your time, so 
use your time wisely without wasting it on frivolous earthly 
things.  Keep your focus constantly on Jesus and you will ascend 
this ladder to meet your Lord in heaven.  Listen to my words and 
follow my prompting to do God’s Will at all times.” 
 
Sunday, October 3, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I want to let My mercy and love 
flow over all those people who are experiencing addictions to 
drink, to drugs, to computers, to gambling, to smoking, or any 
other thing that has control over them.  Allowing any of these 
addictions to control you is really a form of abusing your 
bodies which is against My Fifth Commandment.  You are holy 
temples of the Holy Spirit and you need to guard them from any 
of these addictions that you have brought on yourselves of your 
own free will.  By giving in constantly to these substances, you 
are developing comfort zones, but even worse these addictions 
are inviting demons of control into your spiritual lives.  It is 
very difficult to break out of these addictions as they damage 
your body and even affect your brain with cravings that are 
difficult to resist.  There has to be an inner desire to see how 
you have a problem and need to work out of the addiction’s 
control.  It may take special programs to control withdrawals.  
It will definitely require true prayer and fasting to stop or 
even a miracle of My grace to bring this person out of their 
addiction.  The person must see a threat to their lives, their 
loved ones, or something that will make them desire to be 
healed.  Telling someone they have a problem and that you are 
going to pray for them, may help someone to desire to stop.  All 
addictions need help from outside the person and do not give up 
on your prayers for them.  Pray for the right disposition of 
that soul to be open to change.  Each soul has a price to remove 
this demon and it will require much struggle both for the addict 
and the care giver.  Try not to enable their habits, but try to 
remove any availability of these substances.  The free will of 
the addict is what you are praying to be changed and each addict 
needs to make their own choice to be cured.  Thank you for 
helping your friends, neighbors, and relatives because 
indirectly they are crying out for your help.  There are graces 
for all those helping addicts to convert.  Reach out to help 
save their souls with the same love that I have for them.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a statue of My 
Blessed Mother processing into the Vatican is a sign that My 



Pope Son is about to make a new proclamation concerning My 
Blessed Mother.  Many people will be celebrating even as when 
the Luminous Mysteries were announced.  Every new proclamation 
on My Blessed Mother has been rejected by the masons and various 
Protestant groups.  Many non-Catholics refuse to believe that My 
Blessed Mother was sinless even from birth.  Many Marian 
doctrines are a means of division between various religious 
groups.  It will be no surprise that any new proclamations on My 
Blessed Mother will bring further divisions.  My Pope Son has 
seen many bishops who do not go along with all of his plans and 
you will see further separations in My Church as more teachings 
are put forth.  Pray for unity in My Church, even as you see 
more and more divisions.” 
 
Monday, October 4, 2004: (St. Francis of Assisi) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, as you give praise and glory to Me 
in My Eucharist, remember that My Real Presence in My Blessed 
Sacrament is the greatest miracle that you will ever see with 
your own eyes.  Even though you are seeing this Luminous Cross, 
remember that My miracle of Transubstantiation from bread into 
My Body and Blood is your miracle of miracles.  This Luminous 
Cross represents the Light of faith that I am witnessing to My 
faithful.  Many are drawn to this sign and it is a gathering 
place to have My faithful come together to share in worshiping 
Me and giving Me thanks for this miracle.  I have given you 
messages of the Luminous Crosses at My refuges of protection by 
My angels.  Even at this sign of My Luminous Cross, you will see 
miracles of healing at this place.  There will be spiritual 
conversions and physical healing.  Give glory to God that My 
miracles are made manifest for all to see and experience My 
power and grace.” 
Tuesday, October 5, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to focus on Me in total 
obedience to My Commandments of love of Me and love of your 
neighbor.  Some have desired events to happen sooner than they 
have, and even some are angry as My disciples were that I have 
not brought destruction down upon the evil ones of today.  You 
must understand that I have My own plan of how events will 
unfold and it will happen in My time and not any sooner or 
later.  I am giving the good and the bad sufficient time to save 
their souls through Me.  All of the things foretold in the 
Scriptures must be fulfilled for this evil age.  In time I will 
judge those who have done evil in My sight, but I give them an 
opportunity to repent and change their lives.  So wait on Me in 
service, but do not rush before Me or before the time that I 
have chosen for events to happen.  Put your full trust in Me and 
I will bless you and reward you for your good deeds and your 



faithfulness to Me.” 
 
Wednesday, October 6, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, it does not matter if you come to 
Mass in a large cathedral, a small chapel, or even in the home.  
You are with Me and the priest when he consecrates the bread and 
wine into My Body and Blood.  I tell you many times where two or 
more are gathered in prayer, I am there in your midst.  I also 
went off at times to pray in the mountains and even in the 
Garden of Gethsemene, especially before great events in My life.  
I give this as an example to everyone that prayer is a way for 
you to have strength in your everyday trials.  When you unite 
yourself with Me in prayer, it is your communicating of your 
love for Me and a way of showing Me how much you trust Me in 
your life to help you.  You should know that I have an abundance 
of graces waiting for you to just ask Me for them.  I do not 
force My love upon you, but I invite you to love Me of your own 
free will.  You can pray for yourself or others and I listen to 
all of your prayers.  You can give thanks and praise to Me in 
your prayers as well as your petitions.  Many times you thank 
someone for doing a favor, but you should remember to thank Me 
for all that I do for you every day.  By being united with My 
heart in prayer every day, I will keep you focused on your 
narrow road to heaven.  Those, who pray, I will bless in many 
miraculous ways.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you how many people 
have spent much money and time building refuges at My request 
for these end times.  I know that some have faced many hardships 
and difficulties for My sake.  Even though the evil ones will 
test you now at these refuges, do not be disheartened, but call 
on My grace to protect you.  I want to thank all of My faithful 
for setting up these refuges for the people to come during the 
tribulation.  These refuge builders are My little angels of love 
and you will be greatly rewarded in heaven for helping My little 
ones.  I love all of My people and especially those who return 
My love.  These believers will find food and shelter at My 
refuges of protection.  During the tribulation My angels will 
protect these refuges from the evil ones in miraculous ways.  So 
have no fear of this evil age because I will provide for all of 
your needs.  Give praise, glory, and thanks to Me for watching 
over My little ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you My suffering on 
the cross and this large flame over My heart as a perpetual or 
eternal flame of love for all of you.  I pray that I can 
enlighten My love in each of your hearts.  I want you to fix 
your focus on Me constantly in your prayers, Holy Communions, 
and when you adore My Blessed Sacrament.  When you rise in the 



morning, thank Me in your morning offering that you have been 
given another day of opportunity to serve Me in love.  When you 
come to morning Mass or in your morning prayers, consecrate 
everything you have and all that you are over to Me so that all 
of your good actions will be offered as prayers to Me.  During 
your daily actions and good deeds be willing to humble your 
pride by telling everyone that all of your accomplishments are 
given for God’s greater glory and no glory of your own.  
Remember to thank Me at night for all the graces that I give you 
each day, and keep repeating the words that I want to hear from 
your lips: ‘I love you, My Lord, and My God.’” 
 
Thursday, October 7, 2004:
 Mary said: “My dear children, you are all so loving of me 
and my Son, Jesus.  I want to thank you for praying my rosary 
today and every day that you pray it.  I hear your intentions 
and I will bring them before my Son, Jesus.  The deacons’ homily 
was beautiful in explaining the origins of my Holy Rosary.  When 
you pray my rosary, you are reviewing my life and that of my Son 
in honoring each Mystery of the Joyous, Luminous, Sorrowful, and 
Glorious Mysteries.  Use our lives as an example to grow holy in 
your daily obedience to my Son, Jesus.  It is one way to pray 
with your lips, but I also want you to pray with your heart as 
well.  That is, I want you to live the rosary in addition to 
praying it.  Prayer and imitation of our lives will be a 
constant show of your love for both of us.  Encourage your 
children and your family members to pray the rosary so they, 
too, can come close to us in love in their lives.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this transformer 
station and these cell towers because these are two means that 
the one world people will control the world.  Turn off your 
telephones and your electricity and many would feel deprived of 
communications and power to run your appliances and your 
computers.  When you have seen power outages, your banks cannot 
transact money, your heaters or air conditioners do not work and 
you cannot pump gas for your cars.  Without telephones you 
cannot contact anyone and data wires are useless.  Now you know 
how the one world people will control you through electricity 
and your telephones.  Some will take smart cards or chips in the 
hand to have their daily comforts restored.  But how can you 
worship the Antichrist for these worldly things?  This will be 
the choice that you will have to make in the tribulation.  
Either choose Me in going to the refuges for your needs, or 
choose the devil and the Antichrist who will charge the price of 
your soul for worldly comforts.  Follow Me even if your life is 
threatened because it is better to follow Me to heaven than 
follow the devil to hell.” 



 
Friday, October 8, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this metal globe 
as a representation of the one world religion that is 
intertwined with the New Age Movement and the United Nations as 
a part of the new world order.  Much of this teaching on New Age 
is linked with the teaching of worship of gods of the earth and 
transcendental meditation of Eastern mysticism.  These ideas of 
New Age are entering into My Church in place of the traditions 
of My Church that are being stripped out.  There is only one 
Catholic Church that I formed with My succession of popes, and 
do not change My laws and traditions to accommodate other 
religions.  You have ecumenism efforts to bring people back to 
the true faith in Me, but leave those churches that are being 
infected with other religions.  The one world people, through 
the masons, will try and force this new one world religion on 
everyone, but refuse to change your faith, even if it means that 
your life will be endangered.  My laws and Commandments will 
never change and I want you to only worship Me as your One true 
God who loves you.  By following Me only, you will be rewarded 
with My Era of Peace and eternal life in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these fresh graves are mass 
killings of My faithful who will be martyred for their faith in 
Me.  I have asked My people many times if you are ready to die 
for My Name’s sake.  It may be easy to voice your faith, but 
dying for your faith takes courage and belief of real love for 
Me.  My martyrs will go straight to heaven.  Because you are 
faith filled and trustworthy in small matters, I will set you in 
charge of great places in heaven.  You know that if you are 
faithful to Me, that I will reward you with heavenly treasure.  
Even if you should be called to martyrdom, you will have comfort 
that others are dying with you, and I will never test you beyond 
your endurance.  Pray for strength and endurance that you will 
be able to stand up to the evil ones in every way that they will 
test your faith.”  
 
Saturday, October 9, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this cable car being pulled up a 
hill by a winch represents the difficulty in trying to lead 
souls to heaven by evangelization.  You can try to bring souls 
to conversion by your prayers, your good example, and your 
spiritual counseling of teaching them My Word.  Evangelizing 
souls can be very difficult work because it means trying to 
encourage people by their own free will to change their 
lifestyle.  Those, who are comfortable in their sins, will find 
it difficult to desire Me in love.  It may take fasting, 
suffering, and My grace to convert a soul, but it also may take 



persistence and enduring a resistance to your evangelization 
efforts.  You will not be able to convert every soul, but you 
will have fulfilled your responsibility to save souls by 
attempting to win over the souls that you meet.  It is the 
soul’s responsibility to hear My Word and take it to heart.  I 
call everyone to be an evangelist by your Baptism and your 
Confirmation.  Just as I called My disciples, I want all of My 
faithful to go out to all the nations and preach My Word of love 
and obedience to My Will.  Be grateful that I give you the time 
and opportunity to reach out with your love to touch souls and 
convert them to the faith.  You know how thankful you are to 
have Me in your life and this should inspire you to share the 
Gospel message with those around you.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, anyone, who stops to make a visit 
to My Blessed Sacrament, must be touched to love Me in a special 
way that is not forced by obligation.  Some that come to church 
on Sunday are coming by choice, but also they do not want to sin 
against My Third Commandment of keeping the day of offering 
holy.  Coming to adore Me is a way of thanking Me for being the 
center of your life.  You have so many hours in your busy daily 
schedules and I am thankful to those who prioritize their time 
to include Me as a part of their day.  Love is a beautiful gift, 
and focusing on loving Me and loving your neighbor is a gift of 
your heart and I am moved by your devotion to Me in My Blessed 
Sacrament.  This gift of My Real Presence is a way of sharing 
Myself with you in a physical form that you believe is My Body 
and Blood.  When you come to My Blessed Sacrament, be open to 
listen for a few moments to My message of discernment of how you 
are to lead your lives.  Give glory, praise, and thanks to Me 
for all that I have done for you in this life.” 
 
Sunday, October 10, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this overflowing cup represents My 
overflowing graces that are always available to you.  As these 
lepers came to Me confident that I would heal them, so I want 
you to be confident in asking Me in faith for all that you need 
and your prayers for others.  Sometimes you forget to thank Me 
for your gifts as the nine lepers, but I am patiently waiting 
for you to remember.  After Mass or after a day’s activities, 
take a few moments to thank Me for gifts that many times you 
take for granted.  This lamp of Light is My Word to comfort you 
and show you the way to heaven.  Follow My Word of love and 
knowledge to enrich your spiritual life and build up your faith 
in Me.  As you remember to thank Me for these messages, I thank 
you for doing everything for My glory.” 
 
Monday, October 11, 2004:



 Jesus said: “My people, I told the people of My day that I 
am greater than Solomon and greater than Jonah.  They saw My 
miracles and listened to My parables, but still they had 
difficulty trying to believe that I was the Son of God.  They 
even killed Me for My declaration of who I AM.  My Incarnation 
as a man was so I could die for all of mankind’s sins.  This is 
the most important sign for everyone that God cares for and 
loves His people.  Still many are looking for signs in their 
lives of what to do to serve Me.  Use your talents for My glory 
and follow My Commandments, and you will have eternal life with 
Me.  I am giving you signs in the  events around you that the 
end times are about you.  It is only through the eyes of faith 
that you can see the Scriptures being fulfilled in this evil 
age.  The sign of Jonah was one of repentance and it applies to 
this evil age as well, but you have Me with you which is greater 
than Jonah.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you an evil trinity of 
Satan and the two beasts of Revelation as an answer to the Three 
Persons in One God of the Blessed Trinity.  The image of fire 
around this evil trinity represents the demon power of hell that 
will be stirring up continuous wars and chaos.  When confusion 
will abound, then the coming Antichrist will declare himself and 
promise peace.  These evil ones are wrapped in hate and a desire 
for power which will be allowed for a time.  I am the Absolute 
Power and at the appointed time, I will cleanse the earth of all 
evil, renew the disasters of man, and bring about an Era of My 
Peace.  True peace can only come through Me as Satan and the 
evil ones will be chained in hell.  Put your trust in Me that 
love and peace will prevail over all that the evil ones will try 
to do.  Do not follow the evil ones for anything because you 
will have all that you need from Me.  You will be tested by 
fire, but in the end all things will be ordered to follow My 
Will.” 
 
Tuesday, October 12, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel there is a 
concern about external practices that many perform just to look 
good in the eyes of others.  A person can look holy on the 
outside, but it is the intent of the heart on the inside that it 
is most important.  Do not just perform actions to please 
people’s expectations, but do things because you really mean 
them.  So do not be a hypocrite by acting one way and preach 
another.  This vision is about how you will have to be 
accountable for all of your actions at your judgment.  You may 
fool others by your outward actions, but you cannot fool Me who 
knows your every intent in your actions.  This life is very 
short as you notice how fast the years pass you by.  So live 



every day as if it is your last, and you will always be ready 
when I come to take you home.  Some die suddenly and they are 
not ready spiritually, but there will be no excuses at your 
judgment.  My mercy and forgiveness are always available for 
those who ask Me, even in your dying moments.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your research to find cures for 
various diseases as AIDS and cancer has required much testing of 
new chemicals with animals at first and even humans later.  Some 
of these new drugs have side effects that are worse than the 
intended cure.  There is so much money put into these drugs that 
making money on their sale is at times overriding the safety of 
the general public.  This latest pain medication, that was 
removed from the shelves, is such an example where known problem 
drugs were still brought to market.  Other research with stem 
cells of fetal tissue and changes of DNA  and cloning are 
violating My plan for life and are testing the ethics of this 
extreme research.  All of man’s solutions are artificial and are 
not in conformance with nature.  That is why it should be no 
surprise to you that allergies, side effects, and interactions 
of drugs are causing more problems than they are solving.  Use 
alternative natural herbs and vitamins for your diseases and you 
will be working more with nature instead of against it.  I am 
the Great Healer, so you can call on My graces  to heal you as 
well.” 
 
Wednesday, October 13, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this beautiful butterfly in the 
vision comes from a caterpillar through a process called 
metamorphosis.  This change of form in the life cycle of a 
butterfly is similar to the life changes of a human and even 
beyond death.  Each person starts from a fertilized egg which 
then develops into a fetus, and you are born as a baby.  The 
baby goes through childhood into adulthood.  The final change of 
life is when you die and your soul is transformed into a new 
eternal life which at the Resurrection will be reunited  with 
your glorified body.  This new life will no longer be subject to 
sickness or death, nor will you be tempted by the evil one to 
sin.  This new life in heaven will be more glorious than you 
could ever imagine.  Your life on this earth is a brief testing 
time to see if you truly desire to be with Me in a perfect soul 
and body, or if you wish to remain tied to your earthly 
weaknesses forever in hell.  The devil with his distractions and 
lies tries to mislead souls away from Me to make gods of worldly 
things.  Strive for heavenly treasures to be with Me, and you 
will become a lover of Me and your neighbor over selfish worldly 
things.  Share all that you have with Me and others and you will 
have a heavenly reward far better than the devil could offer 



you.  I offer you eternal life in the glory of heaven in a 
beautiful body.  The devil will lead you to be a hideous 
creature and suffer forever in the flames of hell.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the debates are over and your 
voters will now choose the final poll.  There are clear choices 
for who supports life issues and who supports the death culture.  
Unfortunately, it is the one world people who are dictating 
orders for whoever wins.  The special interests are still in 
control as long as the Senators and Congress people are 
influenced by money.  It is the continuous wars perpetuated by 
the one world people that are causing much of your deficits.  It 
is to their benefit to profit from interest on the national 
debt, and to profit from selling arms to both sides of these 
wars.  If wars were stopped, your economy would improve with 
less debts.  Stop these unnecessary wars and all the killing, 
and your country would rise out of your financial and job 
problems.  Your government leaders are out of control in 
following the dictates of the one world people.  Those with 
money are totally in control of who gets nominated and who gets 
elected.  As long as money controls things, you will have war 
after war and higher debts into insolvency.  This plan to 
bankrupt your finances and neutralize your military is how the 
one world people will take over your country.” 
 
Thursday, October 14, 2004:
 Jesus said:  “My people, many times in life you will be 
faced with rough waters and you will seek the safe comfort of 
the shore over doing the mission that I call you to perform.  
When I walked on the water amidst a storm, I called St. Peter in 
faith to walk on the water to meet Me.  He started to walk on 
the water, but he faltered on fearing the storm.  I then reached 
out and saved him from sinking and I said to him: ‘O thou of 
little faith, why didst thou doubt?’  (Matt. 14:22-32) This 
invitation to walk on the waters of life may seem impossible to 
mankind, but if you have the faith of a mustard  seed, all 
things are possible with Me.  If you truly have a strong faith 
in My graces, you can accomplish much for My glory.  Many falter 
as St. Peter in thinking it is too difficult a task to succeed 
in the world with many evil forces against you.  The evil ones 
will test you as they tested Me, but if you call on My grace, I 
will assist you and save you from drowning in your sins.  Be 
persistent in faith and prayer, and you will be amazed at how 
much you can accomplish. You may be called to step out of your 
comfort zone to reach out and help someone.  So do not be 
fearful, but have confidence that I will provide you sufficient 
graces to endure every trial that you will face in life.  Each 
day call on Me in your daily consecration to pick up your cross 



on your way to Calvary.  I suffered much in this life, and My 
followers will have to suffer as well.  Let Me carry your 
burdens by your trust in Me as St. Peter reached out to Me in 
trust.”  
 
Thursday, October 14, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many are afraid to look at a real 
abortion because this is the most cruel destruction of life that 
mankind has devised.  Even before a life could be seen, the 
doctors are performing their grisly business for their blood 
money.  Abortion in America is why you are being chastised by 
natural disasters, wars and terrorism.  That is why your 
election of pro-life candidates is your moral responsibility.  
Your court system is corrupt enough without adding more 
lawmakers in favor of abortion.  Change your laws on abortion, 
My people of America, or you will see worse destruction of all 
that you have.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your high fuel costs are not coming 
about by accident.  All the attacks against oil producing 
facilities, and gas and heating oil are all being orchestrated 
to cause higher prices.  America’s thirst for fuel supplies is 
being challenged by others seeking fuel and the producers to 
provide enough supply.  Any threat to any source of fuel lowers 
your stock prices as a result.  This tactic will soon be 
affecting many of your needs and push America into a lower 
standard of living.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many have been stripped of homes, 
jobs, and power.  It will take a hard road for many to recover 
and to get people working again.  Continue to reach out with 
your donations of money and time to help the homeless and the 
hungry.  There are many effects from these storms on your 
economy, but much of this story is not being told to your media.  
Pray for these people to get their lives back in order.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man is always challenged to invent 
new vehicles for space travel.  There have been many discoveries 
in this quest that have benefitted other modern conveniences.  
Even as much money is spent on research in various fields, more 
could be done with this money to feed the poor and help people 
to grow crops for themselves.  Providing jobs has become an 
ongoing problem for America’s people and those immigrants 
seeking entry.  Pray that your governments could be more 
concerned with helping people than wasting your money and lives 
on constant wars.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your housing industry has been in 
great demand while your interest rates remain unusually low.  
This is good news for areas devastated by storms, but this boom 



could dissipate as interest rates are returned to normal.  Your 
spreading development for new housing is consuming available 
farm land, but also it is putting an increased demand on your 
infrastructures to provide fuel, water, and electricity.  It 
will become harder for people to afford new homes as your 
economy will deteriorate with your wars and deficits dragging 
you into more financial problems.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, how long will America be willing to 
fight a dragged out conflict with insurgents in Iraq?   At some 
point there needs to be an exit strategy that will stop the 
drain of American casualties and the loss from your treasury.  
Fighting endless battles in the name of fighting terrorism will 
not stop this sabotage all over.  Instead of focusing on killing 
and destruction, it is better to seek compromises in love and 
rebuilding homes.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, for many years priests, who have 
committed sexual crimes, have been sheltered from your justice 
system.  Now because of financial gains, those, who were abused, 
are coming forward to challenge these priests.  It is 
unfortunate that such litigation could bankrupt many dioceses or 
parishes because there is not sufficient funds to pay for these 
cases.  This could even be a means to tear down parts of My 
Church.  The good priests will be threatened by these many 
suspicions and training new priests will be more difficult.  
Pray for more vocations to the priesthood and that these trials 
will not tear down the Catholic Church structure.” 
 
Friday, October 15, 2004: (St. Teresa of Avila) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in this vision I am standing next 
to an ever flowing font of My love and My graces for Baptism, 
Confession, and Confirmation.  When you are baptized, your 
original sin is forgiven because of My death on the cross.  When 
you come to Me in Confession, your sins are cleansed from your 
souls and My graces are restored.  In Confirmation you become My 
soldiers of the faith as you receive the gifts of the Holy 
Spirit to help you on your road to heaven.  Remember to call on 
Me in My abundant graces both in My sacraments  and My graces of 
healing in answer to your prayers.  My graces are ever flowing 
just as this spring of water.  Keep faith in My help and you 
will have all that you need to endure your life’s trials.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the life issues are the most 
important issues that are at stake for your country.  Because of 
your sins of the flesh and your abortions, America is on the 
edge of destruction which it is bringing on itself by My wrath 
in My chastisements.  Those, who advocate abortions, are 
partners in this crime of killing the unborn infants.  Those, 
who do nothing to try and stop these abortions by your apathy, 



are condoning this sin as well.  Those, who advocate same sex 
marriages, are defying My sacrament of Matrimony which is only 
reserved for a man and a woman.  Those, who advocate fetal 
tissue of aborted babies for stem cell research, are again 
advocating the killing of babies in abortion.  Avoid voting for 
candidates of the death culture, and vote for candidates 
supporting life, and you will be fulfilling your Christian 
responsibility.”  
 
 
Saturday, October 16, 2004: (Mary Margaret Alacoque-Sacred 
Heart) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing how I suffered and 
died on the cross for love of all of mankind.  I would have died 
even for only one of you.  This darkness beneath My feet on the 
cross represents all the sin of mankind and how I conquered sin 
and death once and for all.  My saint of the day, St. Mary 
Margaret, loved My Sacred Heart and she was given a message for 
everyone to express your love for My Sacred Heart.  I expressed 
My love for you the best way that I could by bringing you all 
salvation through My death on the cross.  I have also left you a 
miracle of My Real Presence in My Blessed Sacrament.  Now you 
can come to adore and praise Me as My angels do constantly.  
Continue to give glory and praise to Me as you thank Me for all 
that you have.  This image of My Sacred Heart is a reminder of 
the flame of love that I have for all of you.  I ask you as well 
to love Me and serve Me every day for My greater glory.” 
 
Sunday, October 17, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this spring water that I am showing 
you in the vision is a laver of graces that you can ask Me for 
at any time.  You know of the cleansing waters of Baptism that 
washed away your original sin from Adam.  You all need to admit 
that you are sinners and are in need of My forgiveness.  When 
you come to Me in the priest at Confession, again your sins are 
washed away with the priest’s absolution.  It is humbling to 
admit that you have offended Me, but with contrite hearts you 
can ask for your forgiveness and I will forgive you of any sin 
except that against the Holy Spirit.  My heart of love reaches 
out to each soul awaiting your return to Me, just as the father 
of the Prodigal Son awaited his son’s return.  And when a soul 
returns to grace by conversion, all of heaven will celebrate the 
return of even one repentant soul.  In addition to keeping your 
soul clean by frequent Confession, I call you each to a life of 
daily prayer, a daily consecration of everything to Me, and a 
service of love to help Me in all of your neighbors in spiritual 
and physical needs.  When you pray, you are inviting Me into 



your hearts to tell Me how much you love Me.  Love is what I 
call everyone to experience, both for Me and your neighbor as 
yourself.  When you perform good works out of love, you will 
forget all of your earthly selfish desires because your heavenly 
rewards will fulfill your soul much more than earthly things 
could ever do.  Give praise and glory to Me every day that you 
carry your cross on your way to heaven with Me.” 
 
Monday, October 18, 2004: (St. Luke) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s feast of St. Luke, the 
evangelist, is special because St. Luke wrote down My very words 
of My parables for all of mankind to read and share My 
Revelation of My Word.  In My Word I am communicating My love 
and My Way for all souls to come to heaven through My graces.  
My written Word has power and spiritual wisdom for all of you, 
not only to read, but to live out in your life.  You have a 
treasure in My Word of Scripture that shows you how to serve Me 
in love and I show you how much I love you by My death and My 
gift of Myself to you in My Eucharist to give you strength.  
Just as I called all of My disciples to go out to all the 
nations and spread My Good News of salvation, I also call on all 
of My disciples of today to spread My Word of love to all the 
nations as well.  By your Baptism and Confirmation you are all 
empowered by the Holy Spirit to communicate My Word by 
evangelizing those souls who are away from Me or who have not 
heard My Word.  I have redeemed all of you from your sins and 
each soul is called to accept Me as your Savior and seek My 
forgiveness of your sins.  By giving your ‘yes’ to Me of your 
own free will, then you are committing yourself to follow My Way 
of life until I will call you home to Myself at your death.  You 
can communicate your love to Me in your daily prayers and teach 
your children how to pray and show them My Way in the Gospel of 
My Word.  It is by your faithfulness to My Word that you will 
save your soul.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your days of sudden roadblocks at 
night will be starting soon under the pretense of security for 
terrorists or drugs.  This will then move to martial law that 
will control all of your major highways, trains, and airports.  
Chips as smart cards will then be required of everyone along 
with your fingerprints or eye scans.  It will not be long after 
smart cards are made mandatory for everyone, that chips in the 
body will then be required.  Avoid taking chips in the body even 
if they threaten your life.  This will be close to the time of 
the Antichrist’s declaring himself in control.  Then you should 
ask My help and your guardian angels will lead you with bikes to 
avoid the roadblocks with a physical sign to the nearest refuge 
of My Blessed Mother’s apparition sites, places of holy ground, 



or even caves in places with hills and mountains.  Do not be 
fearful because I will provide  you with shelter, water, My 
Manna and even meat as I did in the Exodus.  Some will be 
martyred for My Name’s sake, but the rest of My faithful will be 
provided for.  Trust in Me to save your souls and do not trust 
in anything from the evil ones.  My victory over evil will come 
shortly after the Antichrist comes to full power.  You may 
suffer in this time of tribulation , but your reward with Me 
will be far more valuable than any earthly possessions.” 
 
Tuesday, October 19, 2004: (St. Issac Jogues, John de Brebeuf) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many Christians today are being 
murdered in the Sudan and elsewhere by Muslim extremists.  You 
can add all the little unborn infants killed in abortion by 
their mothers as martyrs for My Name as well.  Just as today’s 
North American martyrs shed their blood for believing in Me, you 
will continue to see more and more martyred for their faith as 
the evil ones will gain more power over the world.  Those, who 
do not repent of their crimes of killing, will burn forever in 
the flames of hell.  Those, who do repent, will be forgiven, but 
they will still have to suffer either on earth or in purgatory 
in reparation for their sins.  I have told you many times that 
taking a life is a mortal sin and serious because you are 
denying My plan for the life of that soul.  Those, who are 
martyred for My sake, will be instant saints in heaven, and you 
will have nothing to fear if you are called to martyrdom because 
I will strengthen you to endure it.  Trust in Me that the evil 
ones will appear to be in power for a short time, but victory 
will come soon to destroy all evil and My faithful will be 
vindicated.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this scene in the dark represents 
the evil of your day all around you.  This race track is a sign 
of how fast your life passes you by.  No matter what age you 
are, whether it be twenty years old or sixty years old, look 
behind you and see how fast those years passed you by.  The 
older you become, the faster the years seem to pass.  Look at 
this life as a testing ground for heaven.  Your soul is your 
most important gift, but you must protect it daily with prayer, 
My sacraments, and blessed sacramentals as rosaries and crosses 
with the Benedictine blessing.  You will be tested dearly every 
day with temptations for greed, pride, and worldly possessions.  
The devil will not leave you alone, but you can call on Me and I 
will give you sufficient graces to resist him.  Stay true to 
your faith in Me by showing your love for Me in helping others.  
Your good works help make reparation for your sins, and desiring 
to help others shows Me how much you love Me and your neighbor 
more than selfish earthly things.  Do not be afraid of dying, 



but keep your soul protected with My grace and you will see your 
reward in heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, October 20, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you meet your fellow 
parishioners and talk about casual things, but unless you walk 
in their shoes, you do not know their problems.  Among your 
peers you each share common problems in running your households, 
but then there are the outreach programs that the Church 
supports.  You are first called to support your local church 
financially and their help projects with your time.  Teaching 
the children their faith is a very important work for parents, 
but also in Church related settings as well.  Some may work with 
the elderly or with food shelf programs to feed those in need.  
Helping various mission churches abroad also can be a calling to 
support.  The closer you are involved with foreign missions, the 
easier it is to understand their needs.  The more you give alms 
and help people, the more heavenly treasures that you will store 
in heaven.  You all were asked to help spread the faith to all 
the nations, so helping the missions helps to fulfill your call.  
Pray for your priests and missionaries in all their work to 
spread My Gospel message all over the world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this spotlight on a fence 
represents how people’s privacy is constantly being invaded.  
People are losing money by identity theft, and businesses are 
running profiles on your charge accounts and invading your 
computers through the internet.  The latest approval of 
Verichips in your body by your government agencies will allow 
the next step to control your buying and selling by the mark of 
the beast.  Refuse to take this chip in your body, even if they 
threaten you with prison or detention centers.  Even if you lose 
all of your money, refuse chips in the body and trust that I 
will provide for your needs at My refuges.  Mandatory  smart 
cards and chips in the body will soon be forced on you by your 
government in the name of security.  Chips in the body, when 
abused, could control your thoughts to worship the beast, so 
refuse them at all costs.  You may have to leave your house when 
they condemn it for taxes that need to be paid with chips in the 
body.  This will be your time to seek out My refuges with your 
guardian angels.  Pray for My help in the tribulation that will 
not last more than three and one half years.  In the end My 
power will triumph over all evil and I will renew the earth in 
preparation for My Era of Peace.  Have patience in your 
suffering and soon you will see My new heavens and new earth.” 
 
Thursday, October 21, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, sometimes you need to look at life 



from a different perspective in order to improve your spiritual 
life.  You may have too much clutter in earthly distractions 
that are keeping you from fulfilling My mission for your life.  
Just as you clean up things in your room that are not necessary, 
so look at what you are doing each day and remove that which is 
not necessary for your soul’s salvation.  Ask yourself if I 
would do those things and this will be a guide for what to 
discard.  If things take up too much time in your life and keep 
you from praying and being close to Me, then work on clearing 
these activities to give you more time for Me.  Possessions and 
wasting time on earthly activities will not help you get into 
heaven, so put these aside to accomplish good works in helping 
people.  It is better to focus on Me and others than being 
selfish with your money and your time.  Many of the problems 
that you have are brought upon yourselves by not following My 
Will and doing your own will.  Pray for discernment in following 
what I want you to do in life, and it starts with your daily 
consecration to remove or detach yourself from earthly desires.  
Keep focused on Me as the center of your life and I will lead 
you on your path to heaven.” 
 
Thursday, October 21, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you have some major 
candidates and laws standing up for election when you vote in a 
few weeks.  As you see the future eagles in this nest, think of 
how you vote and the effect of your decisions on your children 
and grandchildren.  Abortion, euthanasia, same sex marriages, 
and stem cell research with fetal tissue hangs in the balance.  
Whatever you vote for, you will have the consequences.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, storms and heavy rains have caused 
damage and power outages in California.  Many states have 
suffered much from your natural disasters, and your economy has 
suffered in various ways as well.  Many of your fellow citizens 
need your help still with the necessities of life.  Pray for the 
homeless, the unemployed, and the hungry as well as helping them 
financially.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, because your fuels are becoming so 
expensive, new exploration for fuels is increasing along with 
much interest in renewable energy sources.  Getting better gas 
mileage for cars, and more efficient heaters are also ways to 
save on fuel.  America has enjoyed a comfortable standard of 
living by burning a large percentage of the world’s available 
energy supplies.  You will suffer a decreased economy because of 
these expensive fuels.  Learn to share the energy supplies with 
other nations, even if it means having less things of the 
world.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, your housing boom is starting to 
cool off as interest rates increase and the economy absorbs so 
many new dwellings.  Rebuilding in the damaged Southern states 
is competing with the available building supplies.  Homeless 
people are in more need of shelter as many poor homes have been 
destroyed.  The Carribean  islands also are in need of your 
financial help.  Reach out to share what you have with those in 
great need.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your farmers and fruit growers  
have suffered greatly from the latest hurricanes.  These food 
commodities will also be in short supply and have higher prices.   
It is hard to know how much people are suffering as they recover 
from this year’s disasters.  Many unusually severe storms have 
challenged your people and you are seeing how natural disasters 
can have a great effect on your daily life.  Pray for people to 
repent of their sins in America or you will continually face 
more of these disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are continuing to see unusual 
miracles in the sun, in weeping statues and pictures,  and 
physical healing.  These little signs and graces are being given 
as a confirmation of faith to My faithful who believe in Me,  
even in this evil age.  Do not focus on a need for signs, but 
see them as a sign of the end times, even as you are tested with 
the loss of your possessions.  Seek out heavenly treasures by 
helping others instead of building up earthly treasures that 
will disappear.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this month of October is a focus on 
praying the rosary of My Blessed Mother.  There is much need of 
prayer to stop the killings in war and abortion.  There is also 
a need to honor and praise Me in My Blessed Sacrament as you 
celebrate My pope sons’s Year of the Eucharist.  When you love 
Me and My Blessed Mother, your hearts are united with ours in 
all of your devotions.  Hold on to your faith and your 
traditions to share them with your children.” 
 
Friday, October 22, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you have some level of 
awareness of terrorism, but you already have become complacent 
over another attack as on September 11th.  Even now as your 
election draws near, there are more preparations being made to 
try and thwart any terrorism that could influence the election.  
Your most likely targets would again be major financial 
buildings in New York City and government buildings in 
Washington, D.C. The scale of terrorism has gone from suicide 
bombers to major explosions involving thousands instead of 
hundreds of people.  America has been humbled already this year 
with many severe natural disasters and an ongoing war in Iraq.  



Terrorism on your own soil has not been a factor to this time, 
but you are apprehensive that a severe attack could happen 
again.  I gave you one message earlier of how you will see more 
coming to church again as after September  11th.  You will see 
more attacks, but you do not know when.  All of your disasters 
are a result of your sins and they will worsen until you repent, 
or are brought to your knees in prayer.  Change your ways and 
focus on Me in your lives before My justice will fall on you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am warning you to not let 
yourself be controlled by addicting games, virtual reality 
machines, internet  surfing, too much TV, or excess computer 
programming.  These electronic devices have an attraction to 
play with, but there is a hidden addiction that could control 
your minds.  Virtual reality games are especially dangerous 
because you can become a different person and many of your 
thoughts can be manipulated and controlled without you realizing 
it.  If starting just for a short time on these devices leads 
you into hours of wasted time, then it might be better not to 
start.  A person addicted to alcohol cannot even take the first 
drink, or the habit would return.  So avoid these electronic 
devices if they control you.  You need to be in full control of 
what you are doing, so avoid anything that has an earthly 
control over your mind.  Even the coming electronic chips in the 
body should also be avoided because they could control your mind 
if they are abused.  Stay close to Me in your daily prayers and 
ask My discernment of your actions so you do not become addicted 
to anything.” 
Saturday, October 23, 2004: (St. John of Capistrano) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the continuous waves on a beach 
represent My bountiful mercy as I continue to forgive you your 
sins in washing them away at Confession.  You know I will 
forgive you if you repent and are sorry for your sins in having 
offended Me.  It is contrite hearts that move Me to compassion 
for sinners.  When you come to Confession, pray for a good 
examination of your conscience in deciding what you may have 
done against My Commandments.  Do not just go through the 
motions of this sacrament, but really search out a firm purpose 
of amendment to avoid these sins in the future.  Learn from your 
mistakes so you do not repeat them.  If you have weaknesses to 
certain sinful pleasures, or to anger, try to avoid the 
occasions of these sins and put yourself in better environments 
that will not lead you into sin.  I want My children to be 
loving and caring without so much focus on personal 
entertainment for selfish reasons, or on possessions without 
sharing.  When you love Me and your neighbor more, you will have 
less desire for sin because you do not want to offend Me or 
others.  So come to Me often in Confession to humble your pride 



and to keep your soul always pure in preparation for when you 
will come to Me in judgment at your death.  You can come to Me 
anytime, but do not put off repenting until tomorrow when you 
may die today.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  those, who live in the North, see 
the four seasons as a circle of life and death.  You have new 
life in the spring, growth of crops in the summer, a sense of 
dying leaves in the fall, and a somber cold winter as a time of 
death when nothing grows.  This same cycle also occurs in the 
Church year and in the last weeks before Advent, you hear in the 
readings about the judgment day and the end times.  Preparing 
your soul for death means repenting of your sins before it is 
too late to do anything about your salvation.  If you live every 
day as your last, you will always be ready for Me on your 
judgment day.  Daily prayer and frequent Confession will help 
keep your soul pure and ready to meet Me at anytime.  You need 
to be as a watchman, because you do not know the day that I will 
come for you.  By consecrating everything to Me and following My 
Will for your life, then you will have no fear about death 
because I will reward My faithful servants.  It is those, who 
are in constant sin and refuse to repent that should be more 
wary of being turned away from heaven.  Reach out to save souls 
at all times because many think that they have a long time to 
live and get ready.  People need to think of where they are 
headed after death because you may die younger than you think.” 
 
Sunday, October 24, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people,  wherever you are, you can expect 
temptations and distractions from the evil one.  Even when you 
are praying before My tabernacles, you need to pray first to 
take away the demon of worldly distractions.  Put all the 
worldly things out of your mind, so you can focus on Me in 
sincere prayer and not just repeated words.  Have a goal of some 
set prayers or some Scripture reading, but always leave some 
minutes for listening to Me and conversing with Me in your own 
words.  By having a plan at your holy hour, you will not waste 
this precious time with Me.  When you visit My Blessed 
Sacrament, it is most important to just be with Me and give Me 
some of your precious time.  Confusion and wasting of time is 
how the evil ones attack you, so pray much in My Name and ask 
the Holy Spirit to humble your pride and focus on your spiritual 
mission of love of God and love of neighbor.  Rejoice in My love 
and give Me praise and thanksgiving for all that I do for you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Word to you today is all about 
trust in love both between spouses and between you and Me.  When 
two people love each other, there is always a risk that each 
person takes in trusting each other to be faithful to their 



vows.  You are vulnerable in your trust and some suffer broken 
hearts when there is a separation or a divorce.  Even though you 
take a risk in every human relationship, you trust that the 
other person’s love will not fail.  Without this mutual trust in 
love, how could there be a long lasting marriage?  True love 
means a willingness to do anything for the other spouse.  I am a 
third partner in every marriage because the grace of this 
sacrament unites all three hearts.  As your God and Master, I 
request that you even love Me more than your spouse.  This trust 
in love is even greater between you and Me.  You know without 
any doubt that I will always love you.  You can also trust in Me 
that I will never test you beyond your endurance.  When you pray 
to Me, you can trust that I will always answer your prayers in 
the most beneficial way for your soul and the souls that you 
pray for.  At times it may seem that your prayers are not 
answered as you desire, but My answer may be more in keeping 
with My desire for your soul.  Do not despair in your trials, 
but be persistent in your prayers that I will provide for your 
needs.  Give thanks and praise to Me for all that I do in your 
lives of love.”  
 
Monday, October 25, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to Mass, you see how 
I suffered on My crucifix and died for all of you.  Every Mass 
is a re-enactment of My suffering and death on the cross.  Even 
while I was on the earth, many came to Me with their sicknesses 
and I healed them.  In life everyone will have to suffer the 
trials and sufferings that are the weaknesses of the body.  But 
you do not suffer alone because you all share in My suffering as 
well.  As I suffered, you also must suffer the human condition.  
As you look through your life and those lives around you, there 
are many sicknesses both in mind and body.  You may see someone 
blind, deaf, in a wheelchair, with cancer, AIDS, or any number 
of debilitating diseases.  There are those with no arms or legs, 
some in comas, some with mental problems, some with paralysis, 
Parkinson’s disease, or memory losses.  You see those with high 
blood pressure, heart or lung diseases, diabetes, arthritis, 
cataracts in the eyes, or even leprosy as in My day.  All of 
these diseases and disabilities are sufferings that could  be 
offered up as reparation for your sins or for the sins of 
others.  Because of your infirmities, you come to Me seeking to 
be healed and relieved of your pain.  Some are miraculously 
healed of their diseases because of their faith in Me.  Healing 
of the soul in conversion is the greatest healing.  You all will 
suffer in this valley of tears, but you have consolation in 
sharing your suffering with My suffering on the cross.  You all 
have a cross to carry in this life, and some of you have heavier 



crosses than others.  No matter how difficult your life is 
despite disasters, unemployment, or sickness, I will always give 
you enough grace to bear your sufferings.  There is always 
someone worse off than you in poverty or sickness, so count your 
blessings each day that you are alive.  You all are called to a 
mission of love and sharing My Gospel of love with everyone.  
Put aside your anxieties and worries of this life and trust and 
hope that I will lead you on your way to heaven by My mission 
for your life.  Consecrate everything to Me each day  and live 
your lives according to My Will as you all suffer with Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this man drowning in the dark sewer 
water represents how you are when you are drowning in your sins.  
If you have an inner strength and faith in Me, you can pull 
yourself out of your sins and go to Confession.  Those, who are 
weak in faith, may need someone else’s  prayers to help them 
back to Confession.  Those, who have allowed their sins to have 
a hold on them, may need someone physically to help them and 
encourage them to get to Confession by driving them there.  It 
is not easy to find your way back to My sacraments because it 
means swallowing your pride and admitting that you are a sinner 
and in need of My help.  When you listen for someone’s plea for 
help, do not abandon them, but reach out in Christian love to 
provide for their physical and spiritual help.  For every soul 
that you bring back to Me, you will gain many heavenly 
treasures. 
Do not be curious in things that could lead you into sin and you 
will not be drowning in your sins.  Instead strive to live a 
holy life by staying close to My side in your prayers and My 
sacraments.”  
 
Tuesday, October 26, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard a great homily on 
charity or love and it is based on thinking more of the other 
person than yourself.  At times I have used married love as a 
shared experience to witness My love for My Church.  I formed My 
Church with My apostles and St. Peter as the head.  I have 
promised you that the gates of hell will not prevail against it.  
After over two thousand years, My Church is still intact as a 
witness to My promise.  True love between married spouses should 
be self-giving of one to the other.  Each spouse should look for 
ways to help each other without being asked.  Love should 
inspire you to help each other without expecting anything in 
return.  When you are concerned to bring souls to Me to be 
saved, you are reaching out for the best interest of the 
person’s salvation.  When you want to love Me in return for My 
love for you, it is difficult for you to comprehend a Spirit of 
love that you cannot see.  That is why when you see paintings or 



statues of Me, or My crucifix, it is easier to show your love 
for Me.  Even when you adore My Blessed Sacrament, you can have 
My Real Presence in your midst.  My salvation for mankind on the 
cross and My Eucharist are two great signs of how much I love 
each one of you.  Your prayers and your good deeds are your 
signs of how much you love Me.  Always keep our relationship 
vibrant and living by sharing My sacraments often.  When you 
love Me and your neighbor, you are living out your belief in My 
Commandments.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the demons and evil people use 
Halloween as their feast day and many are taken up with these 
festivities to treat their children with parties and candy.  
This day is being commercialized even more than Christmas and 
Easter.  The evil ones are doing everything to glorify evil and 
minimize any mention of God or My Name in public.  This age 
grows more evil with each passing year.  The evil ones have 
focused on the destruction of the family and My Church.  All of 
this evil is why prayer is needed more than ever.  The evil in 
your society has corrupted your laws and it is tearing away the 
Christian foundations of your country and its religious 
freedoms.  Drugs, same sex marriages, cloning, and abortions are 
just a few issues being tested in your laws.  My faithful need 
to double your prayer efforts and your efforts to elect 
candidates for life.  If you do not follow My Commandments in 
your laws, then you will condemn America to its ruin.  It is My 
blessings that have made you great, but you want to take your 
own credit for your riches.  If you exalt yourselves, I will 
humble you and bring you to your knees.” 
 
Wednesday, October 27, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s message is about life and 
death not only of the body, but of the life and death of the 
soul as well.   Each day all of your actions are seen by Me and 
all of heaven.  Your lives are acted out on the stage of life 
and they are recorded and made ready for your judgment day.  You 
will be held accountable for all of your actions and how you 
used your opportunities, graces, and talents.  For those, who 
were given more, more will be expected.  Most important will be 
if you repented of your sins, even if it was the eleventh hour 
of your life.  You have all of your life to prepare for your 
judgment in seeking My forgiveness of your sins.  You will have 
no excuses for not repenting because you have been given plenty 
of time.  Everyone is appointed to die as a result of the 
consequences of Adam’s sin, but I offer you hope in My 
Resurrection that those faithful to My laws will enter the 
kingdom of heaven.  When you come to Me at your death, you will 
be judged to either heaven or hell.  Those, who still need 



purification, will be purged in purgatory.  So you need to pray 
for these souls in purgatory who can benefit from your prayers.  
Your eternal destination is at stake during life and I want all 
souls to come to heaven, but it must be of your own free will 
that you choose to love Me and your neighbor as yourself.  So 
keep your souls pure by the forgiveness of your sins in 
Confession, so your soul will always be in the proper 
disposition to be ready for heaven.  Reach out as well to bring 
souls to Me in conversion because you do not want to see people 
lost to hell by your silence.  This is why it is so important to 
spread My Word of love in the Gospel to all the nations so that 
everyone will be warned about preparing for their judgment.  
Each person is responsible for their own soul by their own free 
will, but My faithful are responsible as well to lead people to 
My waters of grace and forgiveness so they can drink.”  
 (Eclipse of the moon by the earth) At St. Theodore’s 
Adoration Jesus said: “My people, I have told you to look to the 
skies for signs and tonight’s lunar eclipse is a bad omen for 
America.  The water overflowing the dam in the vision represents 
America being overcome by the weight of its own sins.   
America’s survival will be challenged by your deficits, your 
wars, and terrorism.  One more major security incident as 
September 11th and you could be faced initially with mandatory 
smart cards and possibly martial law.  Once the one world people 
can seize control of your government, you will all be prisoners 
of the state with no freedoms.  By allowing money to control 
your elections, you are allowing the rich to control whoever is 
elected.  By allowing evil laws by man to supplant My laws which 
are eternal, you are condemning your country to oblivion.  Your 
founding fathers treasured your freedoms, especially religious 
freedom.  Because you are not upholding My laws to protect life 
itself, you have legalized the death culture that has you 
wallowing in your sins.  If America does not wake up and repent 
by stopping your abortions,  you will see your country taken 
over by the one world people and you will lose everything.  
Refuse to take mandatory smart cards, and absolutely under pain 
of death, refuse to take any chips in your body.  Under this 
takeover you will need to call on My help and your guardian 
angels will lead you to the nearest refuge to protect you from 
the Antichrist and his evil agents.  Those, who trust in Me and 
do not give up their faith, will enjoy My Era of Peace on earth 
and be with Me forever in heaven.”  
 
Thursday, October 28, 2004: (St. Simon & St. Jude) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this beam of light, that rested on 
each person individually, represents  how I love every soul 
equally.  Some appear to you as holier than others, but they 



have been given more grace to be holy.  I love the most grievous 
sinner as much as a holy saint.  I love the homeless person as 
much as the richest person on earth.  I died on the cross that 
everyone would have an equal opportunity to be saved.  Some 
angels in heaven are in higher places because of the grace that 
I gave them.  Some people on earth are given more graces to 
accomplish greater missions than the average person.  It is how 
much you respond to My love in your actions that could elevate 
you to a higher station in heaven.  Be thankful for your faith 
in Me and treasure the love that I have for each one of your 
souls.  By seeking the forgiveness of your sins from Me and 
accepting Me as your Master, you will be on the right road to 
heaven.  By showing  your love for Me, you are uniting your 
heart with My Sacred Heart in everything that you do.  Returning 
your love to Me and helping your neighbor out of love is the 
best thank you that you could give Me for all the gifts that I 
bestow upon you.  For every gratuity that you do for someone, 
truly I will multiply My graces to you in this life and the 
next.  I have an abundance of graces waiting for everyone who 
asks for them.  Love one another as I love you.” 
 
Thursday, October 28, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, some of your cathedrals are being 
stripped of all traditions in the name of renovation.  The 
reverence for My Blessed Sacrament is being diminished by 
removing My tabernacles from the main church.  More focus is 
being placed on the ‘meeting place’ instead of on the holiness 
of My Church because of My Real Presence.  Many New Age symbols 
and traditions are replacing My statues and My tabernacles.  
When these radical churches change the words of Consecration, or 
introduce gods and goddesses of the New Age, then leave these 
churches for a proper Mass.  You will not have a proper Mass for 
long and then you will meet in the homes and finally in My 
refuges.  Call on My protection against this evil age and your 
souls will be saved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many are not always proud of their 
dirty laundry and dealing with any stench.  When you put on 
clean clothes, you feel refreshed for the day.  In the same way 
you are wearing dirty clothes when your soul is in serious sin. 
The stench of your sin offends Me more than your physical dirty 
clothes.  You can put on a clean soul when you have your sins 
cleansed from your soul in Confession.  Keep your souls clean by 
frequent Confession and you will always feel refreshed with My 
grace.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, this latest UN discovery of old 
caches of explosives appears too politically motivated by those 



in the UN who are not friendly with your president.  There have 
been so many trumped up issues before your elections that it is 
obvious that these were planned just for this time.  Continue to 
focus on the real issues of the life issues.  Those, who support 
life, should be the candidates to vote for.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your Catholic schools are slowly 
breaking down from a lack of funding and a lack of desire by 
your leaders to continue on with proper teaching of the faith 
for your children.  What is being taught is so watered down from 
your traditions that the children are needing more input from 
their parents.  The sacraments and truths of the faith are a 
necessary part for everyone’s soul to be saved.  Learn what your 
children are being taught and share your own faith experience 
with them.  This is the next generation of Catholics and you 
need to give them good roots to remain sound in their beliefs in 
Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, along with teaching the faith to 
your children, you need to teach them how to pray the rosary and 
the Liturgy of the Hours.  You start them with morning prayers, 
prayers before meals, and evening prayers.  Even if you can all 
pray one decade, your being joined in prayer will protect your 
family from divorce and division.  The more you work to keep 
your family holy, the more I will bless your efforts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many  think it is good fun to dress 
up as witches and monsters on Halloween, but it is not sending a 
good message to your children to glorify these evil symbols.  It 
is better to have more pleasing beautiful costumes than the evil 
looking ones.  This is a prelude to All Saints’ Day and not a 
condoning of an evil feast day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the early Christians were martyred 
for sport in public arenas.  All of My apostles, except St. 
John, were martyred for preaching My Gospel of love.  Today, it 
is getting harder to openly evangelize souls because you have so 
many lawyers suing people for infringing on their beliefs in 
public.  Displaying crosses and speaking about God publicly is 
drawing much criticism and even harassment.  The evil ones are 
becoming bolder to kill Christians all over the world.  The days 
of Christian martyrdom are already returning, but those, who die 
for My Name’s sake, will still become instant saints for your 
beliefs.  You may suffer here for a time, but I will reward My 
faithful in ways you cannot imagine in heaven.” 
 
Friday, October 29, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of an old wind mill is 
a sign of the many scenes that you will see in your life review 
at the Warning.  The Warning is not far off as the end events 
are being drawn together.  I have warned you in these messages 



to always be prepared in your soul by frequent Confession and to 
be ready to move to My refuges when the persecution of religious 
people begins.  The empty highway is an example of the less 
traveled road to heaven which requires one to be able to give up 
all of your possessions to go to the refuge.  You have grown 
accustomed to your conveniences of modern cars and many comforts 
of your home.  Unless you are aware of the dangers to your soul, 
it would be very difficult to leave your home for a refuge where 
life would be crude, but safe from the evil ones.  Persecution 
of My faithful will worsen, especially if you stand up against 
the evils of your society openly.  It is your duty to speak out 
of My love and My disdain for your abortions, euthanasia, same 
sex marriages, and stem cell research with fetal tissues.  They 
will try to imprison you for your beliefs and some will be 
martyred.  Do not have fear of these evil ones, but trust in My 
grace that I will save your souls.  Martyrs will be instant 
saints, and the rest I will protect at My refuges.  For those, 
who are faithful to Me, you will find your reward in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you that you would find 
miraculous springs of water at all of My refuges.  This water 
will have healing properties as well as providing for drinking 
purposes.  As many people will be drawn to My refuges by your 
guardian angels, each person will need enough water for survival 
in drinking, meals, and cleansing.  This water will be 
multiplied as the food that I will supply for you.  Water is 
necessary every day, so you will need cups and a means to try 
and save any rainwater for your needs.  Every refuge will need 
to think of how best to provide water for the crowds that will 
come.  I allowed Moses to strike the rock for water in the 
desert, so I will miraculously provide for all of your water 
needs.  Bread and meat will also be provided miraculously as 
well.  Do not worry about what you are to eat or wear in the 
tribulation, for I will answer your every need and My angel will 
protect you from the evil ones.  If your spring goes dry, My 
angel will dig you another well.  The angels will give you 
water, bread, and meat whenever you need it.  Give praise and 
glory to your God who knows your needs before you even ask Me.” 
 
Saturday, October 30, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, you are continuously washing your 
hands and you are used to washing your body frequently to rid 
the sweat and filth of the day.  Yet, your Lord has made the 
inside in your spirit as well as the outside of your body.  It 
is even more important that you keep the inside of your soul 
cleansed from your sins.  You are baptized with water and some 
by immersion in water.  Just as your original sin is 
symbolically washed away by water, it is in reality washed away 



by My redeeming Blood.  It is My Blood sacrifice on the cross 
that takes away your sins.  I have left you with My grace of 
Confession to the priest so you can come to Me and I will 
forgive you of your sins.  The Gospel speaks of humility, and 
what greater way could you humble yourself than to come before 
Me and admit that you are a sinner and confess your sins?  Then 
I will forgive you of your sins and your soul will be pure again 
as at your Baptism.  You remember that after Confession the 
priest gives you a small penance as part of the reparation that 
you need to make up for your sins.  You remember to pray for 
others and the souls in purgatory, but you also can pray for the 
reparation of your own sins while you are on the earth.  Should 
you go to purgatory, you will no longer be able to pray for the 
reparation of your sins.  So remember to pray and do good deeds 
in payment for your own sins and you will need less time in 
purgatory.  Humility is a virtue that should keep you focused on 
avoiding sin as well as not letting your pride control your 
actions.  As you clean the body, remember to cleanse your soul 
as well.” 
 
Sunday, October 31, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to come to Mass properly 
dressed.  Remember the parable of the wedding feast when those, 
who were brought in without a proper wedding garment, were cast 
out.  When you come to Mass, I want you to dress with reverence 
and respect for your Lord and Master.  Do not come to Mass with 
clothes that you would wear in the garden.  Do not wear clothes 
that are too revealing and could cause temptation for others.  
If you can dress nicely for weddings and funerals, then you can 
wear good clothes in front of your God on Sunday.  Also, be 
respectful in church in front of My Blessed Sacrament without 
loud talking and gossip.  By reverencing your Lord at church, I 
will know how much you love Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, over the last several years you 
have seen terrorist acts on a new level that have never been 
seen before as on September 11th.  The initial reaction against 
these terrorists has been an all out war against their bases and 
nations who harbor them.  It is almost impossible to rid all 
terrorists who can travel to other countries for sanctuary.  You 
in America are also seeing that it is difficult to keep 
attacking other countries where you would like to change their 
leadership.  You cannot have an endless war on terrorism at the 
cost of your troops and a constant drain on your treasury.  It 
is one thing to try and protect your people,it is another to try 
and force your way of life on everyone.  It is the Islamic 
terrorists that are causing this suicidal destruction and not 
the people in the countries that America is trying to control.  



Constant war will be among man until I return, but it never 
solves any problems as you are seeing in Iraq where war has 
caused more problems.  I keep telling you that love is what is 
missing in your societies and constant disputes or revenge are 
causing your wars.  Look to resolve your differences in peaceful 
ways and pray for peace in your world.  The devil and the one 
world people are constantly stirring up countries to war because 
the devil hates man and he uses wars to destroy you.  By peace 
and prayer, you can prevent their plans, so do everything to 
stop wars instead of continuing them.” 


